
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

SEPTEMBER 23, 2021
PLACE:

G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen, Joe Buckles via telephone.  Staff: Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  Butch Delk.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  None at this time.
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session August 26, 2021.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the minutes from August 26, 2021.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of August 2021 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-3) generated from county reports.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the August 2021 financial reports.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls July 2021.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (50), interfacility transports (3), fire related/mutual aid (20), MVA (1).  Chief Villamor says that two personnel went to Arizona State Fire School, one attended a leadership class and the other attended a fire attack class.  We have done three interfacility transports so far, this fiscal year.  In years past we did a lot more interfacility transports but since lack of personnel these transports have been down.  By just doing the three transports we are up 3% on ambulance revenue.  In the past the transports reflected a 28% increase in ambulance revenue.  Topock 66 Spa and Resort is submitting revised plans for the new hotel and asks for Board support because in the past there have been issues.  It is all about life safety and they do not meet the NFP Standard or fire code on certain things.  There has been a lot of friction in the past and we are going to outsource the inspections during construction to curtail animosity.  What I say goes and asks for support as it is a matter of life safety.  Topock 66 Spa and Resort will be responsible for the bill and the District will not be liable for the bill.  Topock 66 Spa and Resort are in the process of replacing three ten-thousand-gallon tanks.  Chairperson Addante asks if that is for fire water.  Chief Villamor responds yes and explains how the system works.  They were supposed to meet 750 gallons per minute, and they barely made it this time and please know that I will not back down from this next project.  Chairperson Addante asks will the outside company make all the recommendations.  Chief Villamor says the outside company will do the inspections.  Chairperson Addante replies that he knows he is not supposed to talk.  Chief Villamor says he understands and further states that the modular will be built in Las Vegas, brought in, and bolted together at location.  Chief Villamor says that the plans will not be okayed until the proper water is in place to combat a situation.  Chief Villamor says he spoke with the owner of the solar plant, and they are waiting for a few more things to come together on their part before annexation.  Chief Villamor addresses the complaints to the Board from the public and encourages Board members to listen to them but divert the complaints to me so I can do my job as this is the way we operate.  This way it alleviates any secondhand information.  It is also my job to handle those kinds of situations, it is not the Boards job.  Chief Villamor says of course listen to them and you can come down here with them and the situation can be discussed together, you can have them call, we can be on a phone call together, etc.  The crew already knows what the issues are, and one complaint does not say that there is a problem.  All complaints will be addressed, and we would appreciate it if they were sent to me so I can do my job.  Regarding check signing we would like a two-day response from the time an email is sent.  We incurred a late fee of $90 from Wells Fargo because the checks were not signed timely.  I will only sign the checks as a last resort so we can get them out.  Regarding approval of minutes, we would like to get them approved within a three-day window as well as packets picked up and sheets signed.  Then we can get things filed and done and move on to the next project.  It is hard to have piles laying around and would like to get away from doing that.           
8. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  How to communicate with the public about burn permits.  Board discussion.  Member Christian asks if there is such a thing that you have to pull a permit to burn around here.  Clerk Bancroft says that yes, we talked about that at the last meeting where you still must have a permit, and the ban is up, but you still must call.  Chief Villamor says burn permits started a long time ago because we did not want brush hauled out to the desert and we started a burn permit program where we would make regulations, issue a free permit, and list certain things that they can burn.  Chief Villamor states that we go up to inspect right away, they get the rules, the rules are explained, and the permit is signed by the Department and the homeowner and both parties get a copy.  Chief Villamor says that we also have warming fires which is a fire in your yard where you sit around and enjoy the evening and we ask that we receive a courtesy call telling us that you are having a warming fire so when your neighbor calls in and reports a fire, we do not come to your home with a fire truck.  Chairperson Addante says that the new marquee has been very helpful.  Chief Villamor replies that there is a learning curve with the sign, but we like it, and it is working out.  Clerk Bancroft says that she put it in the Fire Board section of the Topock Topics as well as the burn barrels.  Chief Villamor says for burn permits we do not allow barrels or pits.  
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Discuss opening front door of Fire Department during business hours.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante asks Chief Villamor if we are working on it.  Chief Villamor responds yes, we are working on it and that our main concern is COVID.  Chief Villamor says that today there are 54 new cases in between Bullhead City and here, in Golden Shores today there were 0 cases and the other day there were 5 cases.  Chief Villamor states that a window is ready for pick it up and we will install it and at that time the door will be opened.  Chief Villamor says that if the numbers keep rising it will be locked again and explains that we have only six personnel and if we work off Fort Mohave Fire Departments protocol if someone walked in the room with us that is infected, and we are on duty we would automatically be off for 14 days.  Chief Villamor explains that we are taking a chance every single call that we go on and if we had that same protocol, we are not sure what we would do.  The other departments have enough people where they can afford to do that.  That is why the reserves are not working here as much because they all are being utilized at their own departments and they can afford to do that, but we cannot.  Chief Villamor says that personally he has transported ten positive patients now and knew going that they were positive and if we had the same protocol that he would be off 10 different times for 14 straight days and explains that this District cannot handle that kind of overtime and we are being very cautious about opening the front door and may require people to put a mask on.  Chairperson Addante says that he understands all that but that you just said if you want a burn permit that a person must come down to do so.  Chief Villamor replies no you do not that we go to them and further explains that we must go inspect and that no one said that individuals must physically come down to obtain a permit that they always call, we go to them.  Chief Villamor states that we cannot inspect from here and there is no reason for a person to come down to the Department.  Chairperson Addante says all we are asking is that glass be put up where papers can be slid through like other business have.  Chief Villamor replies that he is not arguing however I have seven people that I must watch out for and that is the main concern.  Clerk Bancroft asks how many people would you say a day come to the door.  Chief Villamor as well as staff says it varies and at times there are no visitors.  Chief Villamor says he left the bay door open yesterday and people were coming in, we hear someone and meet them and states that it is a chance we are going to take.  Chief Villamor says that it is nice to have the guys on the floor answer the door because the person must walk through two doors but most of the questions to not pertain to Administration. Chief Villamor says that burn permits do not pertain to Administration, but an ambulance payment would and says when we are interrupted mistakes happen.  When the glass is installed, and the doorbell is rung then the duty crew will take the questions and it will be something that we will have to work out and we will do our best.  Chairperson Addante says thank you.            
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Discuss Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary name and should the name be changed due to the Fire district Board having no affiliation.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante says the reason that this is on here is because when people have asked about the fire department auxiliary you tell us to go to the IRS website where it is listed and I have a document from IRS that says there is no filing from 2020 last year, no taxes filed.  Staff responds that we do not pay taxes and that we did file form 990N and that we have proof.  Chief Villamor also confirms that we do have proof that the document was filed.  Clerk Bancroft says that someone came to her and states that there is an issue when people ask how they can become a part of the auxiliary.  Clerk Bancroft says that because of the name Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary and we are Golden Shores Fire Board and further says the community assumes we are affiliated but we are not.  Clerk Bancroft says that we know it is a separate entity, but people automatically think that we are all affiliated together so then what my issue is that if something is not filed or there is an issue, I am thinking it is not fair that the fire board gets perceived as not handling something and that is my issue with it.  Chairperson Addante says that another issue we have three different headings we have Golden Shores Volunteer Fire Department, Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary, and then we have Golden Shores Volunteer Fire Department, and which one do we use the most of.  Chief Villamor says that Golden Shores fire Department was changed to volunteer because we get more grants being a volunteer department.  Staff explains that the IRS filing is Golden Shores Fire Department and that the document can be viewed in the front lobby area and that there are a few DBA’s.  Clerk Bancroft asks that when taxes are filed for this District does it say Golden Shores Fire Department.  Staff responds that the District does not pay taxes.  Clerk Bancroft questions then we do not pay taxes, but we pay payroll taxes and asks if they are they paid under Golden Shores Fire Department.  Staff responds that our federal tax identification number was issued as Golden Shores Fire Department and that is the name on those documents.  Chief Villamor says that under the County it is named Golden Shores Fire District and we name it what we want and that other departments have been changing their names from fire department to rescue or EMS.  Chief Villamor does not agree with that and further states that the auxiliary supports the department and there are tons of things here that show that support such as the auto pulse monitors, power load for the ambulance, down payment for the ambulance, the list could go on forever.  Jim Boyle also mentions, fire trucks, buildings, tons of equipment and ambulances.  Chief Villamor says in the beginning we did not have a 501c3, but we established a nonprofit so that we could get grants and more money.  Clerk Bancroft states that as long as the grants are saying we are volunteer and do not find out that we are not volunteer.  Chief Villamor says that we are a volunteer combination department.  Clerk Bancroft says there are so many different names and that she has had people in the community come to her and say that because it says volunteer that they assume that it is all volunteer and she tells them no.  Chief Villamor says we can take that off, but it helps getting grants for example the SAFER grant that we are currently working on has a program where they provide us money to retain volunteers and as mentioned before to put a volunteer on the floor costs the department around $2,000 per year and that does not include safety gear and that is why we do not have many volunteers.  Chief Villamor says that D Perkins is working on a volunteer program and once that is done, he will work on a cadet program.  Chief Villamor further says that some people are not physically able to get out of the truck 50 times in addition to pulling hose on an incident and a person that is limited physically would now be a liability and we are working on how work around that process because the insurance companies are going to say no so we are working on programs and talking to some people to get their classes done so we can put them to work as volunteer which may evolve into a fulltime person and that is how it is being approached.  Chief Villamor also says that it is best when personnel live here, and he is the only paid firefighter that lives in town, and that it is hard to get a person to move here to work.  When houses became more affordable in the Valley personnel moved.  Chief Villamor reiterates that all the records for the auxiliary are up to date and can be proved.      
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Update on the fire truck purchase.  Board discussion.  Chief Villamor says the truck has been moved to another facility for the next phase, they are ordering components and are installing as fast as they get it in, and it takes time.  Chairperson Addante asks if we can give them a deadline.  Chief Villamor says that you can.  Chairperson Addante asks if we should.  Chief Villamor says that we can try.  Clerk Bancroft says that you would think that they would get it done so they can sell it.  Chief Villamor replies that he speaks with them frequently and that they are embarrassed that it is taking so long, however we did throw a wrench at it and held off on the purchase therefore, they halted any repairs and put it in wait mode and then all the parts that got ordered were cancelled, and then had to be reordered.  Chief Villamor says I get it because why would they put all that money into the truck if it was not going to be purchased.  Chief Villamor says at this point they are replacing gauges as well as tires, making sure the cameras are working, that valves are working, a pump test needs to be done, flow test on the foam system, that the compressor is up and running, that they are not going to turn a truck over to us without it properly working.  There is a DEF indicator that they have been having issues with and two times the part has come in wrong.  Clerk Bancroft asks if it is still worthwhile and do, we still need to keep looking.  Chief Villamor replies that we keep our eye out but this is more in our budget and will be a $150,000 pacifier until we get a grant or come up with $500,000 for a new truck and the used trucks start at $300-$400,000 and are expensive.  Chief Villamor says that we are still working on getting the truck here sold and the companies are just saying that it is old and will cost them $350,000 to bring it up to standard which we already know so hopefully we can increase our budget so that we can save and put money towards a new truck.  Chief Villamor states that we are working on auxiliary growth so we can make good purchases.  Clerk Bancroft asks how long do we wait.  Chief Villamor says that he will call and let them know that the Board is getting fidgety and gives insight that Rob was promoted to assistant chief and was previously in charge of operations but has since been more involved, so it is moving forward. 
12. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Possible vote to go into executive session as per ARS 38-431.03(A)(1) regarding complaint regarding Administrator and an update on investigation.  Chairperson Addante says item 12 will be omitted and will not be discussed.
13. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Possible vote to go into executive session as per ARS 38-431.03(A)(1) Chief self-evaluation and performance.  Board Discussion.  Chairperson Addante states item 13 will be moved after item 15 and asks Chief Villamor what he would like to do.  Chief Villamor replies that he would rather do the evaluation in public.  Chairperson Addante says it will be put on the agenda for next month.  Clerk Bancroft says that is our understanding from the attorney because it did not say or public on the same line.  Chief Villamor says what was put on the agenda was exactly how it is worded per the attorney from his training material.  Clerk Bancroft says that today the attorney said differently.  Chief Villamor says that he understands and says that the attorney makes errors too.  Member Christiansen says he is gray and Clerk Bancroft says same.  Chief Villamor states that the attorney wrote it and we copied it verbatim from the training material.  Chairperson Addante states that today the attorney told him that and further discussed with the attorney why a previous executive session meeting happened without it saying or public and that the attorney said that is because it was decided to go into executive session and if it would not have been executive session then we would not have talked about it.  Clerk Bancroft adds that she agrees that we did not include those words that way for that executive meeting.  Chairperson Addante says to put the item on next month for regular public session.  Clerk Bancroft thanks Chief Villamor for all the work put into it.     
14. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Ms. Betts suggest that the board members purchase a BBQ shirt so that everyone looks a bit more professional.  Chairperson Addante says that Chief Villamor offered polo shirts with their names but one of the ladies did not want a polo shirt but agrees that they could all wear BBQ shirts or fire department shirts.  Ms. Betts says that the money is a donation to the fire department.  Chairperson Addante says they are working on it.  Ms. Cranney says they make women’s polo shirts, and it would be more uniform instead of looking like bums up there.  Clerk Bancroft says she does not like polo shirts and has no comment.  Jim Boyle would like to address the Golden Shores Volunteer Fire Department name which it was a 100% volunteer fire department when we started and it has progressed from that state, but that is where the name came from.  Chairperson Addante says he agrees with the name and has no issues.  The members are reminded that they cannot go into discussion.  Ms. Cranney also suggest straight blue t shirts and offers to pay for them and says it will look more professional.  Chairperson Addante and Clerk Bancroft state that they will consider it.       
15. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Chief self-evaluation.  Topock 66 Spa and Resort expansion.  Chief Villamor asks that the Board make a list of expectations of the Chief and a list of requests.  Refrigerator.      
16. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:24 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Member Buckles second’s motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson



Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, OCTOBER 28, 2021, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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